
 

The hand of the Lord 
was upon me, and He 
took me out by the 

wind of the Lord and set me down in the valley, 
and it was filled with bones.  And He made me 
pass by them all around, and, look, they were 
very many on the surface of the valley, and, 
look, they were very dry.  And He said to 
me, :Man, can these bones live?”  And I said, “O 
Master, Lord, it is You Who knows.”  And He 
said, “Prophecy to these bones and say to them, 
‘O dry bones. Listen to the word of the Lord.  
Thus said the Master, the Lord, to the dry 
bones:  I am about to bring breath into you and 
you shall live.  And I will lay sinews over you and 
bring up flesh over you and stretch over you 
skin.  And I will put breath in you, and you shall 
live, and you shall know that I am the Lord’.”  
And I prophesied as I was charged, and there 
was a sound as I prophesied and, look, a clatter, 
and the bones came together, one bone to 
another.  And I saw, and look, upon them were 
sinews, and flesh came up, and skin stretched 
out over them from above, but there was no 
breath in them.  And He said to me:  “Prophesy 
to the wind, prophesy, man, and say to the 
wind, ‘Thus said the Master, the Lord:  From the 
four winds, come, wind, and blow into these 

slain that they may live’.”  And I prophesied as 
He had charged me, and the breath came into 
them and they lived, and they stood up on their 
feet, a very, very great legion.    (Ezekiel 37: 
1-10)


Grace and Peace to you in the name of our 
Lord and Savior Jesus Christ, Sisters and 
Brothers;


Here comes Lent – the season in which we 
examine ourselves for signs of life and health, 
under our God and for our world.  After the 
pandemic (at least the part we’re willing to 
acknowledge – it is still with us), after our long 
time more apart than we liked, or, sometimes, 
realized; after our many recoveries.  And Lent 
finds us still standing; maybe a little dry, maybe 
a little creaky, maybe a little wary, but standing.  
Standing and taking stock of where we are 
now; because it is different.  Not threatening 
different, but unsettling different.  Our 
attendance is down, our giving is down, our 
volunteerism is down.  And I don’t mean to be 
a downer; I am not Ezekiel.  But I do pose the 
question, through Ezekiel:  Can these bones 
live?... and I say, unequivocally, YES!  In fact, 
that is God’s good will for us, as it has always 

O C E A N  V I E W  P R E S B Y T E R I A N  C H U R C H                      F E B R U A R Y  2 0 2 3  

Ocean Views

From the Pastor: Terry Dougherty



Ocean View Presbyterian Church February  2023   Page  2
  

Ocean View 
Presbyterian 

Church


67 Central Avenue

Ocean View, DE 


19970


Service

 Sunday, 9:30 A.M.


Pastor

Terry Dougherty


Church Offi

302-539-3455

Diane Brown


Website

ovpc.org


Session

Susan Baer

Bev Bailey


Ray Keeney

Marlene Quinn

Jake Stavinga


Bob Wolf


(Clerk of Session)

Ollie Robling


Deacons

Gloria Bartholomew


Jim Berrie

Charlie O’Neill

Sue Sigvardson


Jan Stavinga

Kristina Taylor


been for the household of god, known as Israel and known for us as 
Christ’s church in the world.


Our penitential season is one of re-assessment, of course, but it is 
under the eye of our God who never wavers from love for us, and 
whose will is love for us; steadfast love.  Our Bible tells us the human 
story as a sequence of failed relationships interspersed with 
successful ones; the factor that mitigates all this is human 
unreliability, which, in human freedom, pulls the veil over and over 
again that hides us, and all the earth, from the warmth of God and 
from all of our and its purpose.


The expulsion from Eden, the first such instance, was not a death 
sentence imposed by God, but a free (if really bad!) choice by human 
beings.  Yet, God wills our recovery of our right minds, and right 
relationship, ever since.  So much so, that love, grace and forgiveness 
are the qualities we know God by, despite the hardship of our 
alienation.  


And the very first example is telling, because it is of the first human 
born “naturally”, Cain.  Cain was spared the consequences of the 
second named sin; and it was not failure to keep the Sabbath, or 
even to honor mother and father.  No, it was murder.  


We recognize two things about ourselves in Lent.  Yes, we are faulty, 
fallen, forgetful and ungrateful.  But also – we can be reclaimed, 
renewed, reconciled and revived by the God who loves us as 
children, in all our waywardness.  The God who gives us an image, 
and a power, and personal characteristics we share with God.


Can we live?  Yes, and abundantly!  Will we live?  That is in our hands, 
all the days of our lives.  We can always choose God, whatever has 
gone before.  And God always chooses us.


I wish you a holy and a meaningful Lent, dear friends!


In Christ, Pastor Terry
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Session Report

Shaped by God We Love and Serve


Correspondence received since last 
meeting:  13 e-mails from Donna Scully, NCP, 
PC(USA) Store and Cindy Kohlmann.


Liturgists for February : Ray Keeney and Jake 
Stavinga


Next Session Meeting:  February 13 at 7:00 
PM at Fellowship Center


Changes to the Roll: none  -  Year to Date 
Membership: 91


MOTION passed to approve the Clerk’s 
Report.


PASTOR’S REPORT          


A written report was received from Pastor 
Terry. Terry proposed a MOTION for him to 
take a vacation the week of March 19th. Terry 
will supply the actual dates to Session and he 
will make arrangements for any pulpit supply 
need. The MOTION passed.


In Terry’s report he proposed a MOTION to 
participate in NCP’s iteration of Vital 
Congregations. The motion was discussed 
and tabled for later consideration.  He also 
proposed a MOTION that February 18th be 
the date of the 2023 Leadership Conference.  
This motion was also discussed and tabled 
for later consideration.  


MOTION passed to approve the Pastor’s 
Report.


NEW BUSINESS


Align the Church Register with Servant 
Keeper regarding membership. This will be 
worked on.


Attending: Rev. Terry Dougherty (Moderator), 
Bob Wolf, Ray Keeney, Susan Baer, Jacob 
Stavinga, Ollie Robling (Clerk of Session) and 
Elaine Wolf (Treasurer), Bob Clark (Chair of 
Finance Committee). 


The meeting was opened by moderator Pastor 
Terry Dougherty at 7:04pm with devotion and 
prayer.     


TREASURER’S REPORT


Elaine reported that all accounts have been 
reconciled for end of year. Ray Keller can now 
get the Cemetery Committee bank statements 
on line. Offering envelopes have been on 
order for quite a while, but still have not 
arrived. 


MOTION passed to accept the December 
Financial Reports and the Treasurer’s Report.


ORDERS OF THE DAY


Bob Clark presented the 2023 Annual Budget 
for Session approval. The details of this 
budget were discussed and it shows a 
$30,000 shortfall. A MOTION was made and 
the budget was approved. A letter will be 
going out to all congregational members 
asking for financial assistance to help close 
this shortfall.


CLERK’S REPORT


MOTION passed to approve the docket for 
this meeting. 


MOTION passed to accept the corrected 
Session minutes of the December 12, 2022 
meeting.
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Bob Wolf and Diane Brown are working on 
preparation of the Annual Report to the 
Congregation.


OLD BUSINESS


Ray Keeney distributed copies of Roberts 
Rules and The Book of Order, that he 
purchased, to members of Session who 
wanted a copy.


SPECIAL PROJECTS 


Special Project - Mission Committee –The 
Labyrinth – no update


Special Project - Com/Tech – no update


Special Project - Grounds – Paving Parking 
Lot – we are having a response problem with 
our engineer receiving the Concept Plan to 
be used in discussions with the Town of 
Ocean View to receive approval.


Next Session meeting 2/13/2023 at 7:00pm 
in Fellowship Center


The meeting was adjourned with prayer by 
Pastor Terry at 9:37pm.


Respectfully submitted,


Ollie Robling, Clerk of Session

Don Benjamin will continue his Bible Study 
101 on February 19 and 26 in Fellowship 
Center following worship.

Columbus Discovers a 
Mermaid


Offered by Tom Bentz


Off the coast of Dominica

in Anno Domini 1493, 

after discovering 

(or docking on) 

America, 

in search of India, 

for Christ's, Queen Isabella's, and Espana's 
sakes,

Christopher Columbus from Italia,

likely long lusting for a signorina,

locked eyes 

(he surmised)

with a mermaid 

(or maybe a manatee) 

rising from the sea: 

maybe he did see 

ecstasy in an enticing grace of tail 

but panned in his diary 

a face too much like a man.


Christoffher Columbentz 
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YARN meets on February 6th from 10am-1pm in 
Fellowship Center. Bring your lunch. We have plenty of 
yarn to share and knitting and crocheting questions are 
happily answered. Come join us! Our ministry is creating 
prayer shawls.


Jennifer Read 	 	 Feb. 6

Ray Keeney 	 	 	 Feb. 8

Mary Reed 	 	 	 Feb. 13

Jim Hartsig 	 	 	 Feb. 17

Dale Smith 	 	 	 Feb. 26

Don Bailey 	 	 	 Feb. 27

Cate Read 	 	 	 Feb. 28

Elaine and Bob Wolf	  Feb. 10

Jennifer  and Mike Read 	  Feb. 14 


Good Movies To Watch 
On Valentine’s Day

• The Fault in Our Stars

• 50 First Dates

• Titanic

• La La Land

• When Harry Met Sally
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WOMEN’S SEWING CIRCLE 

 January 11, 2023


Shaped by God, We Love and Serve
Terry led us in prayer and a poem entitled 
“Turtle”

Ellen opened with prayer.

Our Purpose was read together.

Fourteen members were present.

Birthdays to be celebrated this month are 
Elaine Jackson’s and Ellen’s.

Many thanks to Marie and Pam, our hostesses.


REPORTS


Secretary’s Minutes were approved as sent 
electronically.


Treasurer’s Report  Closing balance is 
$17,547.75.  For the year 2022  $11,518.49 
was spent on food for the Sharing Pantry. This 
excludes voluntary giving of extra food. G and 
E donated Christmas bags of food totaling 
$500.  Jennifer Read sent a thank you. In 
addition, Circle was the recipient of $10,000 
from the dissolving of a Selbyville Food Pantry.


Circle Mission  Thank you notes were read 
from Rwanda Joy and Lighthouse for Broken 
Wings.


Session  Sue Baer will be Session Liaison to 
Circle. She states that our ministries of YARN 
and the prayer chain will be included under 
Women’s Circle.


Funeral and Memorial Service Receptions  has 
been rewritten.  Marti Sommer will receive a 
request from Pastor Terry and be the liaison 
from the family to each person involved in the 
preparation of food.


OLD BUSINESS 


Souper Bowl Sunday is a February Deacon’s 
Project. Soup will be donated to the Sharing 
Pantry.

A sign up sheet was passed to prepare for the 
Soup and Salad Ash Wednesday dinner 
February 22nd.


NEW BUSINESS


Decision for the date of the 2023

 JUMBLE is tabled until the next meeting.


Marti led us in our Bible Study, Sabbath and 
Servitude.


The meeting was closed with the reciting of 
the Mitzvah.


Lorie Hartsig, Secretary
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Thank You Letter

Women’s Circle
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Deacons

Charlie O’Neill

The Deacon’s Mission for February is Souper 
Bowl of Caring. Sunday February 12 will be 
the NFL Super Bowl. On that day OVPC will 
have their own Souper  Bowl Sunday. During 
the month of February, the Deacons ask that 
everyone bring cans of soup to the church 
and deposit them into the container marked 
for OVPC Souper Bowl.


OVPC Souper Bowl of Caring will run 
through February. If you would like to make a 
monetary donation, please make checks 
payable to OVPC with Souper Bowl of Caring 
in the note section. Donations will support 
the OVPC Sharing Pantry.

Don’t forget to wear your favorite team jersey.

                     Book Titles     


1. What We Talk About When We Talk 
About God, Rob Bell, 2013. 


2.  N.T. Wright’s Everyone New Testament 
Commentary Series, N.T. Write, 2003-2004. 


3. The Shack, Wm. Paul Young, 2007.


4. The Armchair Theologians Series


5. Proof of Heaven, Eben Alexander, M.D., 
2012.


6. The Lion, the Witch and the Wardrobe, 
CS Lewis.


7.  One Thousand Gifts: A Dare to Live 
Fully Right Where You Are, Ann Voskamp


8.  The Solace of Leaving Early, Haven 
Kimmel


9.  The Road, Cormack McCarthy


10.  A Prayer for Owen Meany, John Irving


Submitted by Sue Baer. Taken from the 
Buckingham-Gram, Buckingham Presbyterian 
Church, Berlin, MD
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Thank You Letter

Kristina Taylor
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December 28, 2022 

Card from: Westminster Presbyterian Church
Middle East Task Force

Dear Ocean View Mission Committee, 
Words can hardly express our gratitude for Ocean View’s gifts of $1,125 and Deacon’s gift of 
$1,000 to help in funding Westminster’s UNRWA* Gaza Water Project!  Your gifts, combined with 
an Ignite Grant and additional Westminster gifts and budget monies will provide a Desalination 
Unit for another UNRWA school! Congratulations! You can know you had a significant part in 
providing clean water for an entire school this coming year. 

UNRWA has been present in Palestine for over 70 years providing humanitarian services 
including: food assistance, education, and healthcare to refugees in Palestine.   The majority of 
the funding comes from countries so for churches to provide a vital part of the school 
infrastructure is a true accomplishment! 

UNRWA-USA has given a pathway forward to assist the students of Gaza and we are proud to be 
a partner of this program and UNRWA-USA. 

The Middle East Task Force looks forward to updating you as our Water Desalination Unit moves 
forward with design, construction, and implementation!

With Gratitude, 
Carol Mosher
Westminster Presbyterian Church 
Middle East Task Force 

Thank you for your support! 

*United Nations Relief and Works Agency (UNRWA)

Thank You Letter

Kristina Taylor
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Thank You Letter

Kristina Taylor
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Deacon’s Monthly Missions

Kristina Taylor



Ocean View Presbyterian Church February  2023   Page  13
 

Deacon’s Monthly Missions

Kristina Taylor
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Deacon’s Monthly Missions

Kristina Taylor

Chalking the door on New Year’s Day
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Worship Committee

Jen Read

The Worship Committee meeting was held in 
Fellowship Center at 1:30 on Thursday, 
January 19, 2023.  Pastor Terry opened the 
meeting with prayer.  After approving the 
December minutes, the committee discussed 
the Services and Sacraments of January and 
February.  Members reported many positive 
comments from the congregation regarding 
the choir, the new bulletin format, including 
the inclusion of a calendar in its pages.


Kathy Sheetz reported that fewer poinsettias 
will be ordered next year because a large 
number went unclaimed in December.  Kathy 
also suggested that Worship Committee 
might want to consider purchasing two 
arrangements of silk flowers on hand for 
Sundays when fresh flowers aren’t delivered.


Treasurer Jane Bonbright reported that WC’s 
scaled-down budget was approved .  We will 
continue to work with the finance committee 
to learn the procedures for contributing back 
donations of service or goods that are made 
by members.


Eric Neumann will update our outdoor sign 
for Ash Wednesday services.


Kris Taylor, our liaison to Deacons,  reported 
that the Deacons have selected a treasurer 
and that they send thanks to Jane Bonbright 
for her card ministry. 


Sue Baer, our liaison to Session, reported that 
Session is conducting a budget analysis and 
aligning membership records.  


Because there are so many diverse activities 
held at OVPC, the Worship Committee has 
designed a survey to measure the 
congregations interest in each event.  This will 
help make the best decisions in coordinating 
time and resources to provide the best 
possible events for our church community.  
The Worship Committee is hosting coffee 
hour on February 12 at which time we will 
have displays and information to let the 
congregation know what our committee does.  
The Survey of Events will be distributed at this 
Coffee Hour.  Results will be posted by the 
end of March.


The Worship Committee is reviewing and 
updating our job description.  We are also 
gathering information regarding the purchase 
of new large-print Bibles for the pews.  


A motion was passed unanimously for the 
Worship Committee to sponsor  a regular 
WHO WE ARE and WHAT WE DO discussion. 
The first one will be held after church on 
March 5.  It will be a reciprocal “Getting to 
Know You” between any members who wish 
to attend and OVPC.  We will give an overview 
of the history, events, activities, and missions 
of OVPC.  Committee heads will be invited to 
give a brief explanation of what their 
committee does to further to vision of OVPC,  
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This session will last for ONE HOUR.  Pictures 
will be taken, coffee and treats will be served.  
All are welcome.  Those who attend on 
March 5 will be invited back if they indicate 
that they want to know what it means to be a 
Presbyterian.  Pastor Terry and those who 
indicate an interest will choose a day and 
time the following week for that session.


On April 2, Palm Sunday, after church, we will 
have a Celebration of the Enrichment of our 
Congregation.  Everyone will be invited to 
meet and celebrate our newly-oriented 
members.  Again,  pictures will be taken and 
treats will be served.  This class will be 
offered regularly as needed…..and we hope 
it will be at least quarterly.


The meeting was closed with prayer at 3:15.  
Eric doesn’t tolerate dilly dally.  


I received a letter saying someone with 
my same name was dying and wanted to 
give their estate to me. It sounded fishy.

You are right to be suspicious. It’s almost 
certainly a scam. If you went through with it 
there would be some sort of “good faith” fee 
or payment due from you to them, which 
they would take and then either disappear or 
keep pestering you for more.


My husband got a call from someone 
claiming to be with our utility company 
with a threat to turn off our power if we 
didn’t pay up. Was that right?

No. Utility companies will notify you by mail if 
you are overdue in your payments. Often, 
during changes in the weather or extreme 
temperatures, criminals pose as utilities to try 
to scam people into sending them money. 
Hang up on these callers and let the actual 
utility company know these calls are 
happening.


I needed to call my bank and so I did an 
online search for the phone number, and 
five different numbers came up. What’s up 
with that?

This  is a new trend. Criminals place fake 
customer service phone numbers online to 
trick people into calling them. If you need to 
call customer service, always go directly to 
the website of the company, or look on your 
account statement or on the back your bank 
card.


Extracted from AARP Bulletin, January/February 2023 
issue
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Counting our Chickens...

A Thank You Message from Guatemala


Thank you!  Gracias! Chjonte! During our recent  Chicken Project  campaign, we raised 
funds  for  2,240 chickens! This means that  112 indigenous women will each receive a set of 20 
chicks, feed and training in 2023.   
 
We invite you to watch this video - a personal thank you message from one of the participants who 
just loves her fat and healthy chickens!


Back in August, the first group of 37 women started this program. By December, they had already 
raised and sold their 20 chickens for meat, primarily to neighbors in their community. With a portion 
of their profits, they immediately bought a second batch of chickens to repeat this cycle. The 
women report that they are using the remainder of their profits to cover household expenses and 
send their children to school. Several women kept a chicken for themselves so they could have 
traditional tamales on Christmas Day!


This project will continue into the new year, so if you have not made a gift yet, there is still time. To 
learn more about this project, click here. Custom gift cards for any occasion are available. Thank 
you for your generosity!

Good morning friends and Happy New Year!


Hopefully you just received our latest Guatemala Partnership update in your inbox.   As you can 
see, we had a very successful Chicken campaign during Advent, thanks in part to the wonderful 
promotion you all have done in your respective churches. It made a huge difference this 
year. Thank you!


Please let your members know the results of this campaign.  We don't like to use dollar amounts 
(for the security of our partners) but saying how many chickens the women will receive in 2023 is 
just fine.   Below is the link to the Mailchimp article as well as the direct link to the Thank 
You video.  Please let me know if you need anything else.


Carrie Saathoff
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MORNING IS GOD'S WAY OF


SAYING ONE MORE TIME, 


GO MAKE A DIFFERENCE, 


TOUCH A HEART,


ENCOURAGE A MIND,


INSPIRE A SOUL


AND ENJOY THE DAY.

The four Rays: Ray Keller Jr., Ray Keller, Ray 
(Mike) Read and Ray Keeney.

Photogenic

Lorie and Jim Hartsig

Breakfast.
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OCEAN VIEW

PRESBYTERIAN CHURCH 

67 Central Ave

Ocean View, DE 19970

Join us for dinner and a movie on Friday February 3rd at the Wolf’s house – We will enjoy 
fellowship and a potluck meal starting at 5:30 and we’ll get the movie going around 7:00. Not 
sure what our main course will be yet; if you would like to bring something to share that’s great 
but don’t worry if you can’t – you are still more than welcome! 


This month’s feature will be the 2022 biographical film, Father Stu, about “Father Stuart Long, a 
boxer-turned-priest who inspired countless people during his journey from self-destruction to 
redemption.” (imdb.com)


SEE A CLIP OF THE MOVIE HERE


If you have any suggestions for a movie you would like to see for movie night, please let Bob or 
Elaine know and we’ll do our best to make it happen!
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